3 Minutes
Unapproved
25 September 2009

25 September 2009
Unapproved
Minutes 5

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 25 SEPTEMBER 2009
Membership

	
	W J C Dick
	
	Mrs I Pummell

	*
	A M Hedley
	*
	T C Smith-Hughes (Vice-Chairman)

	*
	M C M Lager (Chairman)
	
	


(* present)
The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:
Cajetan Chukwulozie, Head of Internal Audit and Risk Management

Hannah Cleary, Governance Officer
Colin Ismay, Governance Manager
Christine Golding, Head of Financial Standards and Regulation

Margaret Lee, Chief Financial Officer

Kevin McDonald, Group Manager, Investments

Martin Quinn, Head of Investments and Insurance

Paul King, District Auditor, Louise Wishart, Audit Manager and Natalie Huber from the Audit Commission (External Auditors) were also present.

25.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillors Dick and Pummell.
26.
Declarations of Interest 
Councillor Smith-Hughes registered a personal interest as a Member of the Essex Pension Fund Board, and Councillor Lager a personal interest as a regular attendee of the Essex Pension Fund Board meetings. 
27.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting held on 29 June 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

28.
2008/09 Performance Outturn Report   

The Committee considered report AC/008/09 and received an introduction from Mark Golledge and Paul Abraham from the Performance and Improvement Team.  
It was explained to the Committee that a further report would be available later in the year. 
29.
2008/09 Interim Audit Report
The Committee received the report by the External Auditors and received a presentation from Louise Wishart. 
Louise explained that the report summarised findings from earlier in the year, drawing attention to page 5 which provided a précis of the risks identified. 
The Committee noted the recommendations made by the External Auditors, some of which remained from the 2007/08 inspection. However, the Committee considered it would be useful if recommendations that were already being addressed by the Council could be linked across financial years. The External Auditors agreed to cross reference recommendations for current and previous financial years. 
The Committee requested that they be kept informed of the progress against the recommendations throughout the year. Margaret Lee confirmed that progress against an agreed action plan would be brought to each meeting. 
As the Interim Audit Report had been issued within the last week, the Council had as yet been unable to prepare a response. It was agreed that the action plan, including an executive summary would be circulated to Members in advance of the next meeting. 
30.
Annual Governance Report - Essex County Council    

The Committee received a report by the External Auditor, Paul King, summarising the results of the external audit work for 2008/09, and an updated draft of the 2008/09 Statement of Accounts. The Statement of Accounts had been amended to address matters arising as a result of the External Auditor’s review. 
Paul King gave a short presentation setting out the key themes and work plan, explaining that additional issues had emerged recently in relation to the Statement of Accounts. The Committee were provided with a summary of these changes. Paul confirmed that an unqualified opinion would be issued shortly, once the Committee had re-approved the accounts. There was a recommendation and action plan contained within the Annual Governance Report, to which the Council had not yet had time to respond. 
Concern was raised by the Committee in relation to issues being identified by the External Auditors late in the process. It was explained that adjustments were identified every year and the prescribed time table was very tight, especially for an authority the size of Essex. The audit was a complex exercise, especially in relation to Fixed Assets, where PFI and the recent addition of academies complicated this matter further. However, the introduction of the new Fixed Asset software would in part remedy these matters. The Financial Improvement Programme currently being undertaken by the Council had identified those areas requiring attention. It was agreed that an overview of this programme be brought to a future meeting. 
In view of the short timescale the Council had to address the issues raised by the External Auditors in order to approve the Statement of Accounts, it was agreed that the Chairman or Vice - Chairman would be given delegated powers to approve the Statement without the need for the full Committee to be convened. It was estimated that the Statement would be ready for approval during the week of 28 September. 
RESOLVED:

1) That the content of the Annual Governance Statement be accepted.

2) That the 2008/09 Statement of Accounts be approved and the Chairman be authorised, on behalf of the Committee to approve and sign the Statement of Accounts 2008/09. 

31.
Annual Governance Report - Essex Pension Fund   

The Committee considered and accepted the report made by the External Auditors in relation to the Essex Pension Fund. 
Attention was drawn to the action plan prepared by the External Auditors, and specifically to the co-mingling of pension funds with general cash balances. The Council was working to separate these funds, although it was noted by the Committee that the Pension Fund had benefited from the co-mingled arrangement. 

32.
IFRS: Overview and Timetable for implementation    

The Committee considered and noted report AC/010/09 and received a short presentation by Margaret Lee. 

33.
Developing Governance   

The Committee discussed a proposal to invite the Chairman of a FTSE100 company and another Local Authority Audit Committee to a future meeting to develop the governance oversight and effective challenge of the Committee. 
34.
September 2009 Summary of Progress Report    

The Committee noted and received the report by the External Auditors. 
35.
Dates of future meetings   

The Committee agreed the following dates for future meetings at 10am:

Monday, 28 June 2010

Monday, 27 September 2010

It was also agreed that the possibility of holding a meeting in December would be explored. 
36.
Date and Time of Next Meeting   

The next scheduled meeting of the Committee is on Monday, 18 January 2010 at 10am in Committee room 2.

However the possibility of a meeting taking place in December is being explored. 

Subsequently it was agreed that a meeting would take place on Monday, 7 December 2009 at 2pm in Committee Room 6. 
37.
Exclusion of the Public   

To consider whether the public (including the press) should be excluded from the meeting during consideration of an agenda item on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in Part I of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972).

Resolved:

That the public (including the press) be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972: (Paragraph 3 relating to the financial and business affairs of another party).

Part II (Business taken in Private)
38.
Internal Audit Half Year Report   

The Committee noted report AC/009/09 by the Head of Internal Audit and Risk Management. 

39.
Letter of Representation   

The Committee considered and approved the content of the draft management letter to be signed off by the Chief Financial Officer. 

Chairman

7 December 2009

